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March 19, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200 

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Attached is a proposed ordinance authorizing King County’s exchange of real property with the Washington State Department of Transportation (WSDOT).  This exchange transaction was negotiated under the threat of condemnation between WSDOT and the county.  The state is constructing the Third Avenue overpass (Flyover Ramp) in Seattle between I-90 and South Atlantic Street.  The project is intended to improve east-west traffic flow between Seattle’s waterfront, sporting facilities, dock areas and the I-5 and 
I-90 freeway systems.   The state is acquiring from the county the right-of-way needed including fee parcels for the overpass footings, air rights for the overpass and construction easements.  In exchange, the county receives from the state the fee interest in a portion of Ryerson Base previously leased from the state.  In addition, the county is receiving, according to the attached compensation agreement, $500,000 for temporary use of portions of Ryerson Base.  The proposed exchange includes areas within King County Metro’s Ryerson Base which is located within Council District Eight.  
King County’s Department of Transportation Metro Transit Division (Metro) operates the bus facility known as the Ryerson Base (Base) located at 1200 Fourth Avenue South in the City of Seattle (Assessor’s Parcel Number 766620-4685).  The Base encompasses approximately 8.5 acres including an operation and maintenance facility, car wash, fuel buildings and asphalt bus parking lot.  
The county currently leases from the state 0.6 acres located between the north boundary of the Base and South Royal Brougham Way (Leased Area).  As part of this exchange, the county acquires the fee interest in the majority of this Leased Area.  This area was originally sold by the county to the state in 1984 for construction of I-90.
King County will convey to WSDOT by quitclaim deed, the fee interest and easement rights needed to construct the Flyover Ramp.  In turn, WSDOT will convey to King County by quitclaim deed, the fee interest to the majority of the Leased Area.  The parties have agreed that the values of the respective property rights being exchanged are approximately equal for purposes based on appraisals by both parties.  Attachment #1 provides a background summary of the real property interests being exchanged.  To meet WSDOT’s construction schedule, three earlier agreements were executed May 29, 2009, and are included as Attachments #5, #6 and #7.
The exchange is a direct negotiated sale as provided for in K.C.C. 4.56.100.  Ordinarily, a surplus process would precede the sale of a county-owned parcel.  However, due to WSDOT's threat to condemn the property if not voluntarily sold by the county, declaring the property surplus is not a prerequisite to County Council approval of this property exchange.  The property is neither surplus to Transit's needs nor available for use by another county department or for affordable housing.   

King County staff recommends the proposed transaction as being in the best interests of the public.  Metro’s operations at the Base will continue smoothly after completion of construction.  In addition, the county’s acquisition of the fee interest to the majority of the Leased Area will solidify Base operations.  Furthermore, by contributing a portion of the Base to the WSDOT Project, the county is assisting WSDOT’s intended project enhancements to the affected surface streets: increased traffic capacity; elimination of traffic delays to railway and trucking commerce; and enhanced safety to pedestrian and daily vehicular traffic.  These current impediments to safety and traffic flow, particularly around Royal Brougham Way, will be by-passed with the new Flyover Ramp.
The proposed ordinance authorizes the King County Executive to execute the Exchange Agreement.  Should you have any questions, please contact Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, at 206-296-0630.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive 
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council  

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)

Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, OMB

Caroline Whalen, Acting County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive

    Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division, DES
Harold Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)

Kevin Desmond, Transit General Manager, DOT
